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Village of Canton, New York



VILLAGE BOARD MEETING  

Meeting Minutes: October 17, 2016
Board Present:

Michael Dalton, Mayor  



           Carol Pynchon, Trustee
Dwight Stevenson, Trustee




Beth Larrabee, Trustee
     Sean O’Brien, Trustee





Others Present:

Gerald Ducharme, Village Attorney
 

          Sally Noble, Clerk/Treasurer        
Brien Hallahan, Superintendent


          Leigh Rodriguez, Village Econ. Dev. 
John Taillon, Rec. Director



          Rusty Lawrence, Code Officer

Megan Mousaw, Part-Time Clerk


          James Santimaw, Police Chief
Cara Adams, Deputy Clerk
6:15 PM- Sign Variance- Public Hearing to consider the following sign variance request:

A. A flush sign is proposed for the Sunoco building at 58 Main St, Canton, New York, which is in the C-1 zone.  The proposed sign would be 3 ½ feet high.  Village Code provisions limit the height of a flush sign in the C-1 zone to 2 ½ feet.  The requested variance would allow an additional 12 inches of height for the sign.
B. A free-standing sign is proposed for the planned Rite Aid at 95-97 East Main Street, Canton, New York, which is in the C-2 zone.  The proposed sign will be 48 square feet in area.  Village Code provisions limit the area size of a free-standing sign in the C-2 zone to 32 square feet. The requested variance would allow an additional 16 square feet in area size.
Mayor Dalton opened the Public Hearing explaining the sign variance requests.
Charles Rouse, Planning Board Member encouraged the Board to go with the sign code in place.

No additional comments from the Public.

Mayor Dalton asked the Planning Board Members to look at the sign codes in the different zones.  The Planning Board will review the sign codes.

Mayor Dalton explained that the Rite Aid sign is 16 square feet larger.  The Planning Board has requested that the sign be moved back a percentage.  The Sunoco sign request was approved by the Planning Board because it decreases the size of the sign that is currently in place.

No additional comments.

Public Hearing closed at 6:20pm. 

ORDER OF BUSINESS:  The Mayor opened the regular meeting at 6:20pm.
Mayor Dalton moved the following items from New Business:

b. Appoint Chief Santimaw as permanent Chief of Police

c. Police Officer Appointments
d. Sergeant Appointment
b.  Appoint Chief Santimaw as permanent Chief of Police-  Trustee Larrabee made a motion to approve James Santimaw as permanent Chief of Police.  Trustee Pynchon seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Motion carries.

d. Sergeant Appointment-  Trustee Larrabee made a motion to appoint Police Officer Andrew Dow as Provisional Sergeant effective October 20, 2016.  Trustee Stevenson seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Motion carries.  

Sergeant Dow will need to pass the Sergeant Civil Service Exam.  It will be held on June 10, 2017.
c. Police Officer Appointments​-  Mayor Dalton introduced the new Police Officers; Ashley Coffey and Corey Williams.  Both Officers have already been sworn in.
Mayor Dalton added an item under New Business:

       k.  TAP Grant
ORDER OF BUSINESS:
Approve minutes of July 28 and September 19, 2016– Trustee Pynchon made a motion to approve the minutes of July 28 and September 19, 2016; seconded by Trustee O’Brien. All voted in favor. Motion carries. 
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS:  

Trustee O’Brien made a motion to accept the Department Head Reports; seconded by Trustee Stevenson. All voted in favor. Motion carries.

Superintendent Hallahan stated that the Fall leaf pick-up has started.  
Attorney Ducharme stated that the Easement Agreement has been sent to the Mayor regarding the new water source.  The Agreement will be reviewed. 

Police Chief Santimaw stated that the Nick Hillary Trial is over.  All the agencies worked well together.  He was very impressed.  He stated that the Officers are spending more time at the Schools in the morning and afternoon.


Trustee Pynchon stated that she appreciates the updates from Chief Santimaw.

Mayor Dalton asked Economic Developer Leigh Rodriguez how everything was going on the Main Street Grant.  Leigh stated that the Selection Committee reviewed the twelve (12) applications that they received.  They are recommending that funding goes to seven (7) projects and that was based on the score and the agreement with the State based on the goals that were set with them.  Leigh has met with five (5) of the seven (7) potential recipients that have been preliminary approved and has gone over the projects again.  Leigh is currently drafting the request for proposals for the architects to come on board.  She will be meeting with the other two (2) in the next week. 

Leigh informed the Board that she is soliciting the request for proposals for the Environmental Professional assessments for each of the buildings that will need to be done.  The first thing the architects will do is help develop the scopes for work for each of the buildings and will be sent to the State Historic Preservation Office to be signed off before they are able to move on; this is part of environmental process.  Once this is completed and the State has approved then the funds will be awarded. 

Trustee Pynchon asked Leigh when the projects should begin.  Leigh stated that most likely the projects will begin in the Spring. 


Mayor Dalton thanked Leigh for putting everything together.

Leigh wanted to highlight one more thing from her report.  The application to Empire State Development that was completed through the CFA process was selected as a priority project for the region.  It does not guarantee funding but it means it was scored regionally at the maximum level.  The project will be recommended to the State and the State will know that it is a priority for the region. 
Recreation Director John Taillon informed that Board that he has received wonderful feedback regarding the new Senior Instructor.  

Clerk Noble informed the Board that we are ready to move onto the next stage with new Utility Billing with Tyler Incode.  With the new system, the Clerk’s Office will have the ability to e-mail Water/Sewer bills and customers will be able to pay online.  The quote for the Utility Billing is under what was budgeted in this year’s budget.  

Trustee Stevenson made a motion to approve moving forwarding with Tyler Incode Utility Billing.  Trustee Larrabee seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Motion carries.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
SolarCity-  Mayor Dalton informed the Board that the Performance Agreement was never signed that was already approved last year.  He will be signing the agreement.

Mayor Dalton stated that he needs to speak with Jennifer Jachym regarding the overrun on the Interconnection Agreement.  SolarCity is challenging National Grid regarding the interconnect agreements and has won some judgements already.  There are no changes to the PPA rate.  Mayor Dalton is speaking with Jennifer every two weeks.


Superintendent Hallahan stated that they have ceased the clearing of the land until the Spring.   

Economic Development Steering Committee-  Trustee Pynchon stated at the Consortium Meeting they raised the housing issue with more people coming in the area with the Health System.  

Ben Dixon with the Steering Committee called a last-minute meeting to discuss the housing issue.  Economic Developer Leigh Rodriguez was able to attend the meeting.  They discussed what people feel the need is with housing.  

Two issues were raised:

1. Stimulate new housing including tax incentive.  They are looking for clarification on the tax incentive in the Village for new construction. 

2. Larger lots where development might happen but the zoning is R-1 and adjacent to C-2.  The Planning Board is looking into it. 

Website Committee-  Trustee Pynchon informed the Board Trustee O’Brien and Town Councilman Washo and Councilwoman Phillips met with Matt Tourcott, North Shore Solutions.  Trustee Pynchon wanted it noted in the record that Mark Mende has been very helpful.  Attorney Ducharme is reviewing the contract from North Shore Solutions.


The cost is approximately $7,200 for design and development of the website.  The annual hosting cost is $250.00.  


The maintenance package is still not clear.  They have agreed to wait and see depending on what the staff can do with the website.  There will be ½ day training for the staff.

Features include:  


Calendar Redesign

Bill Pay Feature


Standard Blog


Custom Favicon


Social Media


Dynamic Drop Down Menu


Photo Gallery


Responsive Design


Downloadable Forms


Basic Submittal Forms


Linking to External Websites


Email Subscription Integration with Constant Contact/MailChimp



The Website is a shared service with the Town of Canton.  The Town did not have the contract at their last meeting.


Trustee Pynchon made a motion to move ahead with the North Shore Solution Contract with the Village’s share not to exceed $5,00 depending on the contract approval from Attorney Ducharme and confirmation of approval from the Town Board.  Trustee O’Brien seconded the motion.  All in favor.  Motion carries. 

Water Front Advisory Committee-  Trustee Stevenson stated that there will be a meeting on the Blueway Trail on Saturday, October 22, 2016 from 9:00am-12:00pm held at the BOCES building.  They will be looking at the Grasse River Blueway Project running from Russell to Massena. 

They are currently working on the waterfront revitalization plan. 

Comprehensive Plan-  Trustee Stevenson informed the Board that a meeting will be held on October 25, 2016 on the Comprehensive Plan.
Sustainability Committee-  Trustee Pynchon informed the Board that the Town of Canton adopted a Complete Streets Resolution.

The Committee introduced the idea that Canton become part of the Climate Smart Communities Program.  This item will be discussed at the November meeting.
Trails Committee-  Trustee Pynchon stated that the Committee is working on a Master Trail Plan for Canton which is on the same Grant as the Blueway Trail.  They will be meeting with the Consultants after the Blueway Trail meeting on Saturday, October 22, 2016. 
Golf Report-  Golf Pro Kevin Mcginn discussed the Golf Cart Lease for fifteen (15) carts.  The carts will be delivered in the Spring.  Kevin is going to send the lease agreement to Attorney Ducharme to review.  The lease agreement discussion will be added to the November agenda.  

Golf Pro Kevin Mcginn informed the Board that the Golf Course will be closing on Sunday, October 23, 2016 because carts have to be broken down.  
COMMUNICATIONS AND INFORMATION: 
Mayor Dalton shared with the Board the following communication:

a. Waiting on notification from ISO regarding the Fire Class moving from a Class 4 to Class 3.  The Class 3 rating is a good rating.  Once homeowner’s insurance policies are up for renewal this should lower their insurance amounts.
b. Shared an e-mail from McDonalds regarding donating to the Ronald McDonalds Charity.
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
Tom Jenison questioned whether Economic Developer Leigh Rodriguez would be taking over the duties for the Town of Canton.  He stated that no one knows what is going on.  He stated that he has property in the Town of Canton and will be in need of Economic Development.  

Mayor Dalton stated the Economic Developer Leigh Rodriquez is here for the whole Community.  Contact Leigh if you need anything.


Trustee Pynchon informed Mr. Jenison that this is a fair question to ask the Town Board.

Charles Rouse discussed the concern for taxes increasing when repairs and improvements are done on homes and possibly getting tax abatements. This was brought up at the meeting that Ben Dixon held.  He stated that the Village of Canton Code currently supports people repairing homes.  He does not agree with people getting a tax abetment or decrease in tax assessments for people that are building new when there is housing stock within the Village

Attorney Ducharme read the Taxation Article Chapter 289 in the Code that Mr. Rouse referenced.  

Tom Jenison stated that the housing the people coming in for the Health Systems want to live with other $300,000 homes.  They would rather purchase a $300,000-$500,000 house.  They are not interested in buying a house they would have to renovate.  He agreed with Mr. Rouse not giving people a tax break for new construction.  
  


Mayor Dalton thanked Mr. Rouse and Mr. Jenison for their comments.
OLD BUSINESS:   
a. Rental Registration Update-  Trustee Pynchon informed the Board that Code Officer Rusty Lawrence, Code Compliance Technician Tim Nolan, Attorney Ducharme, Mayor Dalton and herself met to discuss Rental Registration.  They would like the Rental Registration straight forward and seamless.  They are currently scaling back on the registry.

Attorney Ducharme stated that they are paying close attention to what other communities are doing. 
b. Discussion of an Asset Management Plan-  Mayor Dalton informed the Board they have a meeting with Carrie Tuttle on November 1, 2016.  Ms. Tuttle will help define what they are trying to do and help with the process and the needs.  A presentation can be done at the next Board Meeting.
c. Discuss and take Action on Sunoco and Rite Aid Sign Variance Requests-   Mayor Dalton explained the Sunoco Variance request, the Sunoco sign is going smaller from 25 square feet to 21 square feet. 
Code Officer Rusty Lawrence stated that the Nice-n-Easy that was at the 58 Main St. location was granted a variance for their signs. He stated that Sunoco changed the colors down to four (4) colors.  He stated that Sunoco rained in a lot of what they wanted to do.

Trustee Pynchon asked Code Officer Rusty Lawrence if the Planning Board recommended the Sunoco sign.  He stated it is the Planning Boards recommendation. 

Mayor Dalton read the four (4) items that apply to variances from the Village Code.  

Trustee Pynchon made a motion to approve the Sunoco Sign Variance Request.  Trustee Larrabee seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Motion carries.

Trustee Pynchon wants the Planning Board to look into the Sign Code in the Historical District and the other Districts.
Mayor Dalton stated that it is important for the Planning Board to review the Sign Code in the different Districts.  He made a recommendation to include LED signage. 

Mayor Dalton moved onto the Rite Aid Sign Variance Request proposed for the site on E. Main St.  He reviewed the request stating that they are requesting a change from 32 square feet to 48 square feet which is 16 square feet larger than the code.

Bill Lockett with Cima Network was in attendance to represent Rite Aid.

Code Officer Rusty Lawrence explained the sign variance request and what the Planning Board recommended.  He stated that it is a three (3) lane road with a faster speed zone.  Planning Board Member Charles Rouse made a suggestion since the sign is bigger than the code that the sign be moved back approximately three (3) feet.  

Mr. Lockett explained the design of the sign.  He showed the sign stating that the brown area is not illuminated.  The calculation of the square footage takes the total height and width of the area of 48 foot.  The only area of the sign that is illuminated with LED lighting at night is the Badge, Pharmacy and Drive- Thru.  The total illumination is no more than 25 foot.  He stated that the sign is part of the new brand.  Rite Aid is becoming more environmentally green. 
Mayor Dalton asked about how they deal with the brightness of the LED sign during the day and night.  Mr. Lockett stated that the sign will only be illuminated at night.  There are LED lights within the cabinet.  

Trustee O’Brien expressed his concern about being a residential area that they are turning commercial.  He stated that there were probably strict restrictions on SeaComm’s sign.  He stated that their sign is significantly different and if the Board does this then SeaComm could come and ask for a larger sign.  He stated that the Planning Board was restrictive on the Health sign that is across the road. 
Mayor Dalton stated that the Planning Board moved the sign back so the impact was different.  They considered the issues.
Mayor Dalton informed the Board that the Planning Board made the recommendation for the Rite Aid Sign.  
Planning Board Member Charles Rouse wanted it was clear that he was not in support of the sign increase.

Trustee O’Brien stated that he would like a sign similar to the signage that is on the street.  Similar to the SeaComm sign and he is not for the Rite Aid sign.
Mr. Lockett explained the sign; stating that the illuminated area is no more than 25 foot and 12 feet high. He explained that some municipalities just take into account the illuminated area and some take into account the decorated area and the polls. 

Trustee Larrabee asked if the 25 foot of the illuminated sign is within the code.

Planning Board Member Klaus Proemm stated that that area is within the code.  The code is 32 feet.

Trustee O’Brien stated that he does not like high signs in the residential area.  

Trustee Stevenson stated that this is the transition from residential area to commercial area. 

Trustee Pynchon stated there is a Planning Board for a reason.  The Planning Board Member’s go through training.  They give the Board a recommendation and she supports the Planning Boards recommendation.  She stated that the Sign Code needs to be revisited.

Code Officer Rusty Lawrence stated that the sign will not block the view of travel with the height and empty area.  

Trustee Larrabee appreciates the Adirondack look of the sign.  She stated that it is a nice entrance coming out of the Village into the Commercial area. 
Trustee Pynchon made a motion to endorse the Planning Boards recommendation on the Rite Aid Variance Request.  Trustee Stevenson seconded the motion.

Trustee Larrabee stated that she agrees with Trustee Pynchon on changing the Sign Code. 

Mayor Dalton agreed and stated that solid work needs to be done to change the code within the Historical District.

Vote

Trustee Pynchon- AYE




Trustee Stevenson- AYE

Trustee Larrabee- AYE




Trustee O’Brien- NAY

Motion carries.

d. E-mail Service Discussion-  Clerk Noble stated that she has done research and has spoken with Google regarding the G Suite Basic and G Suite for Business. The price for the G Suite Basics is $5.00 per month per user and the G Suite for Business is usually $10.00 a month per user but is discounted to $8.57 a month per user if signed up by the end of October.  The G Suite for Business would archive all of the e-mails.  GoDaddy the current e-mail host is a partner with Google and will move over all of the e-mails and history to G Suite for Business for each user and the e-mail address would not change.  The Board approved Clerk Noble to move forward with the new service.
 NEW BUSINESS: 
a. Authorize payment of vouchers & transfer of funds – Trustee Larrabee made a motion 
to authorize payment of vouchers & transfer of funds for abstract #5 of 2016-2017. 
Trustee O’Brien seconded the motion. All voted in favor. Motion carries.

General Fund 

$131,744.64


Golf Course 

$30,690.16

Water Fund 

$18,668.50


Joint Activity 

$14,410.95

Sewer Fund 

$28,230.82

            Remington Arts
$936.67
e. Discuss Pay Hike for Two Part-Time Recreation Employees – Recreation Director John Taillon asked the Board to increase the rate of pay for the two part-time recreation employees from $10.00 an hour to $11.00 an hour.  He stated that this amount was budgeted in the current budget.  He stated that the employees are operating expensive equipment and taking care of the facility.  He is trying to stay a head of the game with the upcoming minimum wage increase.
Trustee Pynchon suggested waiting to vote on the pay increase until after the Town does their budget.  She stated that the Town and Village need to do this together.
f. Bicycle Use on Sidewalks –  Klaus Proemm asked for the Boards thoughts regarding the signage for the bicycles.  The Village Code states kids twelve (12) and under need to ride bikes on the sidewalks.  Complete Streets will be doing signage for where people should ride their bikes.
Trustee O’Brien stated that he would like to remove language from the code regarding bike inspections and language where it states invalid and crimpled.
Trustee Larrabee made a motion to remove this language from the Village Code.

Mayor Dalton explained that changes to the Village Code should be done all together.  He explained the cost for the changes and the process.

Trustee Larrabee rescinded her motion.

Trustee Larrabee and Trustee O’Brien agreed to review the Village Code to remove the language. 

g. Approve SLU MOU- Trustee Pynchon made a motion to the St. Lawrence University Memorandum of Understanding.  Trustee O’Brien seconded the motion. All in favor. Motion carries.
h. Discuss and Approve MEGA Contract for Electricity-  Superintendent Hallahan discussed the MEGA Electricity Contract is expiring on December 31, 2016.  He received the rates from Constellation Energy.  Superintendent Hallahan recommends locking the rates in for the longer term since the rates adjust every fifteen (15) minutes. 
Trustee Larrabee made a motion to approve the MEGA Electricity Contract expiring in December 2018.  Trustee Stevenson seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Motion carries.

i. Schedule Public Hearing for Sub-Division Request at 5933 U.S. Highway 11-  Mayor Dalton introduced Zachary Plonka from CHA Engineers who was present to represent the developer.  The property at 5933 U.S. Highway 11 would be purchased from owner David Maraco.  The developer is looking to build a Fairfield Inn and Suites on the property.  New York State Department of Transportation has denied the developer access to the property off U.S. Highway 11.  Mr. Plonka stated that they are trying different avenues to obtain access off U.S. Highway 11.  If access cannot be granted, then the project will not be completed.  Mayor Dalton stated that he reached out to Senator Ritchie’s office regarding the denial from NYS DOT. 

Mr. Plonka showed a map of the property with the easements with the sewer and water lines.

The developer is looking to build a Fairfield Inn and Suites with 79 to 83 beds it will be a three story building.  Mayor Dalton stated that the property fits into the current zoning.  The project would have to go through site plan review. 

Attorney Ducharme discussed the Sub-Division review.  He stated that the Village Board decides the sub-division.  Village law stated that the sub-division review is usually delegated to the Planning Board but the Village Code states that the Village Board will review and decide on sub-division requests.
Mayor Dalton informed the Board that the Planning Board will do the Site-Plan review and the St. Lawrence County Planning Board will have to review.

Attorney Ducharme reminded the Board that a SEQRA Analysis will need to be completed along with Site-Plan review from the Village Planning Board and St. Lawrence County Planning Board and a Public Hearing will need to be held.

Trustee Pynchon stated that it is hard to hold a Public Hearing without all of the information.  

The Public Hearing will be on the Sub-Division request for 5933 U.S. Highway 11.  The information is going to be sent over to the St. Lawrence County Planning Board for review at their next meeting on November 10th.  Their recommendations and suggestions should be received prior to the Public Hearing.  The Board set the Public Hearing for 6:15pm on November 21, 2016.
j. Send Unpaid Village Taxes to SLC- Trustee Stevenson made a motion to approve sending the unpaid Property Taxes in the amount of $102,706.53 to St. Lawrence County for collection. Trustee Pynchon seconded the motion. All voted in favor. Motion carries.
[image: image1.emf]
k. TAP Grant-  Superintendent Hallahan explained the TAP Grant.  The Grant application is due on Friday, October 21, 2016.  Superintendent Hallahan and Economic Developer Leigh Rodriguez met with a panel in Watertown to review the pre-application that was submitted and to discuss the scope and the amount of money.  The funds awarded for the grant range from $250,000 to $5,000,000.  Superintendent Hallahan stated that the Grant idea would be the idea from the 2010 Grant that the Economic Developer at the time, Pat Tubbs, applied for but was not awarded.  The Grant application will be to replace the sidewalks on both sides of State Street starting at Riverside Drive and extend the sidewalk past the School to Sullivan Drive.  An 8-foot asphalt trail would be constructed from the School to the Remington Trail. Creating a trail to peewee sport fields.  The amount of the project would be approximately $2,400,000.  Superintendent Hallahan asked the Board for 20% commitment approximately $240,000 from the Village Budget; could include in-kind services or taken from the CHIPS fund can be used as the local share.   The School right away for the trail could be appraised and that could be taken into consideration for in-kind services.  
Trustee Pynchon stated that she loves the idea but cannot see the Village contributing $240,000.  Not a priority right now.
Trustee Larrabee made a suggestion to consider doing a 1/3rd of the project. She suggested doing the trail from the high school to the peewee fields.  It is currently dangerous. 
Superintendent Hallahan stated that if a portion of the project is requested it would be approximately $38,000 from the Village budget.  The program is a reimbursement program.  

Trustee Pynchon added a thank you to previous Economic Developer, Patricia Tubbs, who recently passed away.  She did great things for Canton and was a wonderful person.

Trustee Pynchon made a motion to authorize to submit an application for the TAP Grant.  Trustee O’Brien seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.  Motion carries.

Superintendent Hallahan requested permission to pull the plug on the application if things were not working out.  The Board agreed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:   
Charles Rouse expressed his concerns regarding a new hotel.  He stated that a downtown hotel could help.  He feels everything is being pulled to that side of town.  He would like to see some homework done regarding the hotel.
Tom Jenison made comments regarding the sub-division requests stating it should not be decided by the Village Board.  He stated that the Planning Board should make the decision because they are trained.  

Mr. Jenison discussed the potential of single family homes being registered that are rented during graduation weekend, etc. are subject to taxable income and should be reported to the IRS.  

Charles Rouse brought up certain codes.  He stated that he will send the sections to Trustee Larrabee and Trustee Sean to review.  He stated that some of these codes he does not want removed from the Village Code. 

Executive Session – Trustee Pynchon made a motion to enter into executive session at 9:05PM for a purpose as identified in Public Officers Law §105(1) (e. negotiations).  Trustee O’Brien seconded the motion. All voted in favor. The motion carries. 


Trustee Stevenson made a motion to come out of executive session at 9:25PM. Trustee Larrabee seconded the motion. All voted in favor. The motion carries. 

Trustee Pynchon made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:25PM. Trustee O’Brien seconded the motion. All voted in favor. The motion carries.
Respectfully submitted, 

Cara Adams
Deputy Clerk 
